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Billy Foundation Board of Directors

Meeting Minutes
Saturday, June 28, 2008

Telephone conference call

Board members present: Bill Blackburn, Peter Deutsch, Jim Gilson, Jim Hughson, Mark Hoffheimer, 
Paul Mueller, Steve Rockwell
Staff present: Marcus Borgman
Guests: Peter Gilbert, Ruven Hannah, Kevin Burke

Note: Bold text indicates consensus agreement
          Bold italics indicates specific person(s) charged with task to accomplish

Board President Mark Hoffheimer called the meeting to order at 1:45 pm.

The purpose of this conference call was to decide whether to cancel the July Gathering in light of the 
forest fire and air quality situation. The points listed below were brought up during the discussion, but 
not necessarily in the order listed.

Health/safety considerations

Judy at Saratoga Springs says that in her opinion, the air is fine.  Marcus (who visited Saratoga within 
the previous couple of days) says it's a little hazy, but nowhere near as bad as Ukiah.

There are no fires currently threatening Saratoga, but if we go ahead, we need to make sure we have 
(and communicate) emergency evacuation plans.

We should trust individual Billys to make their own decisions about the health risks associated with the 
air quality.

We don't risk added legal liability if we go ahead (the standard Gathering registration form already 
holds the Billy Foundation harmless).

We might look at how other events the same weekend, such as the Kate Wolf Festival, are handling the 
air quality issue. (The Kate Wolf Festival, with much larger attendance, is going ahead.)

Financial considerations

If we cancel, we lose a lot of non-refundable deposit $$.

Because of differences in individual sensitivity, a Billy might not have enough information to make his 
decision until he got to Saratoga.  Because of that, we should offer full refunds up to the start of the 
Gathering, and even for requests made after the Gathering starts (i.e., refunds for unused nights), which 
is not the usual policy.

If we go ahead, we're pretty sure we will have enough attendance to make our minimums with David. 
If a lot of people decide not to come, Burt says he will still probably be able to use a lot of the food that 



he ordered in advance, for his catering business.

Decision

Consensed: We will proceed with the Gathering. We will distribute a letter by e-mail that 
presents our concerns and the extended refund policy. (Marcus posted the letter on Billenet at 6:36 
pm; a copy is attached below.)

***********************************************************************
Meeting adjourned at approximately 3 pm.
***********************************************************************
Prepared by Board Secretary Peter Deutsch with assistance from other attendees.

Appendix: letter to Billys

Hi everyone!

After much discussion, debate, and deliberation, we want you to know the gathering is on, we're going 
ahead full steam, and we want you to attend!

There has been a lot of news about air quality issues. The air quality at Saratoga Springs has been 
somewhat compromised by wildfire smoke: the Lake County Air Quality Management District states 
young children, the elderly, individuals with heart conditions or chronic lung disease such as asthma, 
bronchitis and other respiratory conditions are the most affected and should stay indoors. If you fall in 
that category or just don't want to hassle with it, we will fully refund the gathering fees you have paid if 
you cancel in advance. Period; just ask.

Now, while it's hard to say what weather conditions will bring in the next week, right now the air is 
significantly better at Saratoga Springs than other places nearby. How do I know? I took a visit myself 
last Friday afternoon and saw and breathed cleaner air than we have in downtown Ukiah. Email me at 
mb9905@... for the photos I took at Saratoga, I'd be happy to share them.

For more information about air quality, read this report 
(http://www.co.lake.ca.us/Assets/AirQuality.pdf) and get more information about Lake County here 
(http://www.co.lake.ca.us/site3.aspx). Check back on Monday on the Billy website 
(http://www.billyclub.org) for updated information in case conditions change.

If, after showing up at the gathering, things change for you and you need to leave the gathering due to 
the air quality, we will also refund the unused nights you have paid for. Period; just ask.

Every year, we count on the July 4 gathering to bring in a large part of the money that we need to 
support the Billy Office and the Resource Coordinator. If you decide not to attend, or find that you 
need to leave, please consider donating some or all of your gathering fee to the club -- it will be a real 
help.

We may well lose a bundle on this gathering due to decreased attendance, but we are going forward in 
the hope that our community can pull together and enjoy the fruits of everyone's labor to make this 
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event successful, fun and heartfilled. Burt is preparing fabulous food as we speak (okay, as we read) 
and he and the gathering coordinators Peter and Ruven are looking forward to seeing you at the July 
Celebrating 20 Years of Community Gathering!

Hugs,

Marcus and the Board
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